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It’s no wonder the legislative process is sometimes compared to making sausage; it’s messy. 
Legislators hear from constituents, advocates, opponents and experts. They must consider costs, 
not just benefits, and must balance those costs against competing priorities. The process, 
however messy, guarantees some level of listening, compromise, cost consideration and 
prioritization. 

Although it’s not a perfect, it is better than the alternative — the initiative process. Since 1912, 
Coloradans have been able to place a constitutional or statutory measure on the ballot. The 
General Assembly may also refer measures to the public. There have been 466 statewide ballot 
measures of which 208 have passed. There have been unintended consequences and voters’ 
remorse. 

While some measures have merit, this form of direct democracy lacks the checks and balances of 
representative democracy. Some voters will read the analyses in the Blue Book, talk with those 
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likely to be impacted by the measure, solicit thoughtful views on all sides, and thoroughly 
consider costs and benefits, first principles, and competing priorities. Others will take their cues 
from fear-mongering, emotionally-laden commercials and Twitter posts written IN ALL CAPS. 

This week, advocates turned in petitions for seven ballot measures. In lieu of legislative 
diligence, let’s consider some of the consequences of the most costly initiative voters will likely 
face — Initiative 97. This measure would mandate new oil and gas wells be no less than 2,500 
feet from human occupied structures and other designated areas. According to an analysis by the 
Colorado Oil & Gas Conservation Commission (COGCC), the initiative, if passed, would put 85 
percent of all non-federal land in Colorado off limits to oil and gas extraction. 

This might make sense if we were talking about the long standing rows of oil spouting derricks 
and rusty dinosaur pumps circa 1970s Texas. Today’s high tech hydraulic fracturing operations 
use high pressure water and sand to break open deep rock fissures to release oil and gas. 
Operations last only six months to a year from setup to teardown. After drilling is complete, only 
a bit of pipe above ground remains. 

The process is highly regulated by COGCC which works with oil and gas operators, mineral 
rights owners, representatives from local governments, environmental experts, and other 
members of the public to foster the benefits of oil and gas while preventing and mitigating costs. 
Oil and gas operators are held to occupational and environmental safety standards. Accidental 
spills must be prevented and cleaned up should they happen. Operations must be set back 500 
feet from homes and 1,000 feet from schools. This setback ensures safety while allowing 
operators to technically and economically access mineral deposits. COGCC experts have 
determined that additional setbacks are unnecessary. Initiative 97 would thus provide little 
benefit. 

Costs of Initiative 97, however, would be substantial. Oil and gas extraction contributes $31 
billion to the state’s economy, more than 230,000 jobs, some $330 million in severance taxes for 
state and local governments, millions in mineral royalties for Coloradans, and ultimately lower 
oil and gas prices for consumers. Initiative 97’s setback requirements would essentially shut 
down much of the oil and gas industry in the state. Coloradans would lose jobs. Families would 
be deprived the financial benefits of their mineral property. Cities and towns would lose tax 
revenue. And, the economy will take a hit which hurts us all. 

Voters are being asked to legislate this fall. They should take this responsibility seriously by 
talking with experts, reading the Blue Book, checking out scientific reports and regulations on 
the COGCC website, visiting a fracking pad, talking with oil and gas workers and Colorado land 
owners, and asking their local government about the impact of severance taxes on oil and gas. A 
careless vote could bring regrettable consequences. 
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